

POWELL DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION MEETING MINUTES August 22, 2023

I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

Chairman Hrivnak called to order the August 22, 2023 Powell Development Corporation Meeting at 7:00 p.m. Members in attendance included: Jim Hrivnak; Ryan Herchenroether; Mayor Daniel Swartwout; Andrew White, City Manager (arrived at 7:02 pm). Absent from the meeting was Nicole Scott. Staff in attendance included: Rosa Ocheltree, Finance Director; Samantha Borchers, Assistant Finance Director. Also, in attendance was Pam Miller from the Powell Chamber of Commerce.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

 a. Approval of Powell Development Corporation Meeting Minutes of June 27, 2023 (tabled at the July 25, 2023 meeting)
 PDC Minutes 06272023.pdf

MOTION: Ryan Herchenroether moved to approve the Powell Development Corporation Meeting Minutes of June 27, 2023. Daniel Swartwout seconded the motion. Motion approved by consensus.

VOTE: Y <u>4</u>	N_	0	_ (None)	AB(<u>) (</u> None)
------------------	----	---	----------	-----	------------------

b. Approval of the Powell Development Corporation Meeting Minutes of July 25, 2023.

PDC Minutes 07252023.pdf

Daniel Swartwout provided a correction to the minutes to reflect a change on page 4 under Section 1.3 with the word Liberty High School to Liberty Middle School and read: Dan Swartwout said north of Seldom Seen feeds Hyatt's and south of Seldom Seen feeds Liberty Middle School.

MOTION: Daniel Swartwout moved to approve the Powell Development Corporation Meeting Minutes of July 25, 2023, as amended. Ryan Herchenroether seconded the motion. Motion approved by consensus.

VOTE: Y <u>4</u> N <u>0</u> (None) AB <u>0</u> (None)

III. REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

Chairman Hrivnak welcomed newly appointed City Clerk, Elaine McCloskey.

IV. REPORT OF THE TREASURER

a. Financial Reports/Invoices - July, 2023

07.31.2023 Monthly Financial Packet.pdf

Finance Director Ocheltree reviewed the financial report. The actual revenue for the year was \$931,809.46 and she discussed the transfer in from the CIP Fund as of the end of July and clarified that the additional \$200,000 transferred in August and will be reflected in September. In term of expenditures there is a balance of \$381,286. And the only expenditure for this month was related to the electricity for the charging station. She also discussed there are a couple of job creation contractors open and in the past the treasurer/city reached out to those individuals for support, in order to submit payment for the contract. She does not believe this has been done at this time and wanted to ensure there was time for submission of documentation for any payment due.

Finance Director Ocheltree also informed the members that there was a pending invoice to Clark, Schaefer, Hackett & Co. for the completion of the 2022 PDC Audit. It was also confirmed that Clark, Schaefer, Hackett & Co did the audit for the City.

MOTION: Chair Hrivnak moved that the invoice from Clark, Schaefer, Hackett & Co. in the amount of \$1,480.00 be approved. Ryan Herchenroether seconded the motion. Motion approved by a consensus.

VOTE: Y _ 4 ___ N _ 0 (None) AB _ 0 (None)

V. CITY COUNCIL / COMMISSION / COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mayor Swartwout provided the following updates:

- Appointment of David Lester to fill the vacant City Council seat.
- Legislation was approved for an Economic Development Agreement for CoHatch, and also a resolution relating to leasing some property from CSX which could potentially lead to improved parking in the downtown area.
- Revised assessment related to the Verona Subdivision as it relates to the sewer assessment. This revision will save tax payers in the Verona Subdivision

money that was anticipated that they would pay. He provided praise to staff and the residents on their collaborative efforts.

Chairman Hrivnak requested additional information regarding the CoHatch agreement. Mayor Swartwout discussed the City leasing space in the building and incentives. Assistant City Manager Jeff Tyler reviewed the shared parking agreement with the City in which the City would provide some funding for parking remodel. There are also some potential funds for the demolition of the building at 50 E. Olentangy. In exchange there will be use of the facility for the City with office space and conference room availability. The current proposal is for a three-story building with roof top amenities. There will be some future discussion relating to the PCD involvement for the incentives. Mayor Swartwout and City Manager White provide more information regarding the agreement relating to 50 E. Olentangy and potential future legislation relating to 44 East Liberty Street. Mayor Swartwout discussed that the partnership is comparable to other communities.

Ryan Herchenroether was unable to attend the recent Planning and Zoning meeting but there was a sketch plan for a restaurant reviewed at the meeting.

Mayor Swartwout also informed the PDC that the City Council meeting held on August 1, 2023, staff put together a chart detailing the finance benefits for the City relating to the public/private partnership with CoHatch and this information is available to be viewed online.

VI. OLD BUSINESS

a. EV Charging Station Update

Chairman Hrivnak discussed that there were previous discussion relating to the rates. Assistant City Manager Tyler will have an update ready in September or October to allow time to compile the information.

b. Review Hiring Process - Economic Development Professional - Update from Human Resources

City manager White informed the PDC that there have been 25 applicants and staff is looking to begin the process of interviewing. There is plans to have the position filled sometime in the fall. Ryan Herchenroether questioned the profile of those applying. Human Resource Manager Jason Nahvi provided information that there is a good mix with four to five strong applicants with economic development experience both locally and nationally.

Chairman Hrivnak questioned staff regarding an update on the Façade Program. Assistant City Manager Tyler provided that they have been working with the Communications Department to put the information out to the public. The program is a budgeted item that is expected to start January. Chairman Hrivnak expressed that the PDC had provided their support to the program in the past.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

a. Website Review and City Email Accounts

Finance Director Ocheltree updated that the City just signed a quote with a vendor for the redevelopment of the website that will also include the PDC page. She discussed that the IT Manager and Communications Manager will need to meet with PDC to bring their vision to the website. Chairman Hrivnak requested questions in advance so it can be discussed at the next meeting. Assistant City Manager did confirm that there were changes to the current page to update the members name and minor changes can be made in the future.

A discussion was held regarding City email accounts. City Manager White discussed the transition to Office 365. Finance Director Ocheltree discussed using the current domain of BusinessinPowell.org and that the recommendation is to use the current domain and this will also link to the website. This will be separate from the City email accounts. Mayor Swartwout voiced a concern on the additional cost to have different domains. Ryan Herchenroether voiced his preference for a new domain. Pam Miller provided her recommendation to keep the branding the same. Chairman Hrivnak preference is to go to a new domain but be able to keep past contacts. He requested this be discussed in further detail at the next meeting.

b. Powell Development Corporation Logo Re-Visit

Assistant City Manager Tyler recommended that logo design be outsourced. Finance Director Ocheltree also recommended using branding guidelines. Ryan Herchenroether discussed looking at other comparable cities to how their websites can transition from one page. Assistant City Manager Tyler recommended that staff look at a branding proposal and come back with the information. The PDC voiced their agreement.

c. PDC 2024 Budget

Finance Director Ocheltree discussed that staff is looking to present the CIP at the end of September and present the operating budget at the beginning of October to Council. She recommended having the conversation relating to the budget at the next PDC meeting and finalize in October.

VIII. FUTURE BUSINESS

a. Next Scheduled Meeting - September 26, 2023 at 7 p.m.

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION

Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22 (G) (2) - To consider the purchase of property for public purposes, or for the sale of property at competitive bidding, if premature disclosure of information would give and unfair competitive or bargaining advantage to a person whose personal, private interest is adverse to the general public.

Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22 (G) (8) - To consider confidential information related to the marketing plans, specific business strategy, production techniques, trade secrets, or personal statements of an applicant for economic development assistance.

MOTION: Andy White motioned to enter into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22 (G) (2). This motion was seconded by The Powell Development Corporation entered Ryan Herchenroether. executive session at 7:34 p.m. The following members were present for the discussion: Jim Hrivnak; Ryan Herchenroether; Mayor Daniel Swartwout; Andrew White, City Manager. Also, in attendance was Assistant City Manager Jeff Tyler. Following the discussion, Chairman Hrivnak moved to exit executive session. This motion was seconded by Mayor Swartwout and approved by consensus. The Powell Development Corporation returned to open session at 7:59 p.m.

Χ. **ADJOURNMENT**

MOTION: Mayor Swartwout moved to adjourn the meeting. City Manager White seconded the motion. The Powell Development Corporation meeting adjourned at 7:59 p.m.

VOTE: Y 4

N 0 (None)

AB <u>0</u> (None)

MINUTES APPROVED: September 26, 2023

Jim Hrivnak,

Chairperson